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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6 June 2018
Present:  
Mayor:  Councillor R Peart

Councillors:  R Bovey, T Dempster, J Green, K Jones, B Thorne, G Wickham 

PC G Derbyshire, Kingsteignton Neighbourhood Beat Manager
Citizens Advice Bureau:  Mr Vince Wilson, Mr John Beale and Mr Martin Smith
Members of the Public:  Mrs E Wickham
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin

Deputy Town Clerk:  Mrs M Lewis-Clarke

Police Report
PC Derbyshire reported:

· Majority of things are road related i.e. highway destruction, broken down vehicles etc.
· One cannabis warning given at Clifford Park

· Three driving offences, where we have taken three vehicles off the road for no insurance etc.,

· One sexual offence 

· Reports of boy racers at Ware Barton – this is ongoing. I have spoken to them and said that if I receive any reports I will go through the vehicles, through the people and any offences I will deal with straight away.  There is zero tolerance on this.  Cllr Peart asked how PC Derbyshire would deal with the youths if he found anything.  PC Derbyshire said if cars are modified he would look at insurance details to see whether these had been passed on to the Insurance Company; if caught driving in an anti-social way youths can be told that under S59 of the Road Traffic Act, if they are seen and witnessed by the police again that we can take their car off them.  If car is taken there is a fee for the storage, fee to get it back and their insurance premiums go up. 
· Two incidents of fake £50 notes have been reported in Kingsteignton – one we managed to get back the other we did not
· Youth related assault in and around Clifford Park.  This is being dealt with and investigated

· Report of somebody with mental health issues hanging around Kingsleigh Park

· Anti-Social Behaviour reported on football pitch at Strap Lane

· Dealing with the issue of youths trying to find places where we cannot find them.  When we find them we are hitting them hard.  Is on our patrol route.

· Oakford Lawn is quiet at the moment.  There has been a reduction in anti-social behaviour and litter

· We have powers to stop and search now and arrest if necessary
· Orchid Vale – seems to have been quiet.  I have been visiting every two weeks or so to talk to the youth, so as he gets to know me.  As there are no issues we are considering shutting down the Problem Solving Plan.

· With regards to the gang/s going around Newton Abbot and Kingsteignton, we have recently got some more powers of arrest to deal with these youths with more conditions.  The assault mentioned earlier, is still under investigation, but he is a member of the gang and he is being dealt with.  The group has spilt into smaller groups and gone into other areas.  The smaller groups get into the larger groups behind the leaders.  There are two main groups with two leaders.  Cllr Peart asked if the youths were from out of the area or local.  PC Derbyshire said that some of the youths are local.  They use Newton Abbot to meet and then go off to other areas.  They are still carrying knives and Tasers and are between 14-17 years old.  Some are involved in cannabis.  The groups are well organised and structured and we believe that there are adults higher up the line who are supplying the drugs, making the youths deal and supply, but have not been able to get that high.  We have a dedicated car, with Police Officers, not PCSO’s, to deal with this and we patrol all the hot spots we know of.   There are probably more youths getting recruited who could be siblings of the group and friends.
Questions asked:

·  Have reports been received by the Police of youths speeding around the Vicarage Hill roundabout in the early hours?  PC Derbyshire said that there were no logs on this

· Parking issues in the layby on Longfield Avenue.  Cars are now parking nose in and not parallel.  PC Derbyshire said that there was nothing he could do about this but he is aware of the matter and has measured the width of the road and there is still room for emergency vehicles and large vehicles to get through

Cllr Peart thanked PC Derbyshire for attending the meeting and for his detailed report.
Presentation by Citizens Advice Bureau
Cllr Peart welcomed Mr M Smith, Mr V Wilson and Mr J Beale to the meeting to give a presentation on the works of the Citizens Advice Bureau in general.

Citizens Advice is a member of the national organisation and what they do is provide the advice that people need with the problems they may face.  We try and improve the policies and practices that affect people’s lives.  We are independent, we are free, we are impartial and we try to promote quality and challenge discrimination.  We offer confidential advice and try to campaign on some of the big issues that affect people’s lives.  We see people and try and sort out their individual problems we also try to find out what is causing that in the first place and sort that out so that people do not have to come in and ask us about things.
We use the experience we get from seeing clients to carry out research to identify policies and practices that are disadvantaging people and look to see if we can change these.

Citizens Advice have helped to:

· Bring a cap on the cost of Pay Day Loans

· Greater protection on mobile phones for customers
· Secure more support for parents for the cost of child care

· Controlled Letting fees

· Shortened the wait for the first payment of Universal Credit

· Relax rules on advance payments of Universal Credit.

Citizens Advice relies almost exclusively on volunteers.  In Teignbridge there are about 90 volunteers ranging in age from 25 to 79 who altogether give approximately 35000 hours per year voluntarily, typically 8 hours each a week.  In order to enable a volunteer to assist they need to be trained for approximately three months depending on their role in the office.  At the Teignbridge Office we have the equivalent of five full time paid staff.

The Office in Newton Abbot has been open since 1972, with offices in Teignmouth and Dawlish opening in 1975.  More recently an outreach office has been opened in Buckfastleigh and we have a relationship with medical practices in Chagford, Cheriton Bishop and Moretonhampstead.  The service is open most days for drop in and advice.  The Teignbridge office also acts as part of the Citizens Advice Call Centre for Devon.
We have the following specialist projects:

· For those suffering with MS, which is funded by the MS Society

· For children with disabilities “Kids for Kids”

· Health Watch Champion which helps people raise concerns they have had with Health & Social Care

· Working age Carers

· Work in conjunction with Devon County Council to do assessments for charging for care

· Help with benefit appeals and tribunal representation in connection with benefits

In the last financial year in Teignbridge we saw approximately 5,500 clients.  We measure clients contacts, how many times we see people, and we had between 13/14,000 contacts which brought in over 13,000 issues.  The top issues are benefits, debt and housing.

We measure how much we help people gain in terms of income as there are a lot of people who are not getting the benefits they are entitled to, people who are turned down for certain benefits including Personal Independent Payment and Employment Support Allowance.  Income gained for clients amounted to over £3m.

We saw 413 clients from Kingsteignton in the last year, which equates to 7% of the whole of Teignbridge, who had over 1000 issues.  43% of Kingsteignton clients have a disability or long term health condition. Income gained for Kingsteignton clients in 2017/18 amounted to £76,755.

We are looking to provide a Home Visiting Service to visit clients who are unable to access the office.  This is a two year project for a paid part time employee, originally employed for one day a week over two years.  We have raised £9000 towards the cost of this project, but would like to raise more funds in order to provide the service for more than one day a week.  We wondered if it would be possible for the Town Council to consider contributing £2000 towards the cost of this project.  Cllr Peart said that he would speak to Mr Smith about this.

Mr Wilson thanked the Council for inviting them along to the meeting.
Public Participation
There was no public participation.

County Councillor R Peart’s Report

I attended a meeting of the Devon and Somerset Fire Service where the subject was the Grenfell Tower, where 72 people lost their lives.
Here are some of the reasons the fire spread so quickly:

· When the building was built it had all the fire prevention work built into it

· Over time the outside of the building has been upgraded with insulation to increase U value and fire safe windows were replaced with panels

· People changed the fire doors for better looking door that were not fire resistant

· Work was done inside and holes were knocked out for pipe work which were made larger and this allowed the fire to travel up through the holes into other areas

· The Fire Service were never told about the changes to the building, which was no longer safe.
My wife and I have visited Cllr Austen, who is presently in respite care, and resting.  She was looking quite well and was pleased to see us.
District Councillor Reports

Councillor B Austen 
No report due to absence.

Councillor R Peart 
I attended the Overview & Scrutiny Committee meeting on 4 June, 2018 were Crown Funding Devon Partnership was discussed.

Crowd funding is not a new idea, it has been around for years and started in the United States.  The idea is to get more people involved in your project.  The average amount raised by each partner is £2,500.  

Chagford have used this system to buy a new van.  The crowd funding would normally last for four weeks.

Teignbridge District Council have pledged some money using the Elector Fund system and more information can be obtained from Gary Powell.

The idea is for the crowd to like your idea.  There is a third party charge of 5% on top of what is raised.  

Teignbridge District Council are looking for eight projects costing £2,500 for each project.

Councillor D Rollason
No report on annual leave

Councillor B Thorne 
I have looked into crowd funding and how it works and looking for groups which can be supported by this.
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 6 JUNE 2018 AT 8.10 pm 
Part 1
68/18   Apologies

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Austen who was unwell, Cllr Rollason who was on annual leave, Cllr Stevenson who had work commitments and Cllr Scagell who had other commitments.
69/18
Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest

70/18
Mayor’s Report
Monday 7 May, 2018 - My wife and I were invited to Kingsteignton Olde Street Market and Classic Car Day.  The event was organised by Jenny Preece to raise funds for Kingsteignton Outdoor Swimming Pool.

It was a very hot day and we were at the event for about five hours meeting traders and members of the public.  I believe £1000 approximately was raised for the Swimming Pool.  It was a really pleasant event and the first time it was held on Oakford Lawn.

Another good event for our Town.

Monday 28 May, 2018 – My wife and I were invited to attend this year’s Ram Roast Fair, which was held at Oakford Lawn.

I attended the blessing of the ram at 9 am, which was performed by the Reverend Phil Nevard this year.  Normally they bless the ram by splashing water on the ram but this time Rev Nevard used a water pistol making sure we all had a squirt over us.

The Opening Ceremony took place at 12.20 pm and it was another really hot day.

The Fair was well attended with people queuing past Lidls to get in.  It was good to see the History Garden put to good use for the Teddy Bears Picnic, where lots of families were enjoying themselves.  The History Garden looked good with the new fence in place.
My wife, Jackie Edwards, our Town Crier and I judged the Dog Show and had a great time meeting many people.

It was good to see the new plaques on the tree guards and I would like to thank Cllr Scagell for the work put in regarding this.

71/18   Minutes

The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 2 May, 2018 and these were adopted.

72/18
Clerk’s Report

· Councillors were passed a copy of all the Council Policies, Standing Orders, and Financial Regulations for information.
· On Tuesday 22 May, 2018 Michelle Lewis-Clarke joined the team as Deputy Clerk.  We all hope she will be happy in her new role.
· The Projector in the Mary Hall Suite has been ceiling mounted.
· The new hall flooring has been installed and is looking very smart.  
· The Pay Phone from the lobby of the Community Hall has now been removed
· We have received several names to add to the Allotment waiting list and the Office are actively looking at finding suitable land to be used for allotments
· The white lines/disabled bays etc., have been repainted in the Community Hall Car Park and the old lines that were showing through have been burnt off.
· The new fencing has been installed between the History Garden and Oakford Lawn
· The Past Mayor’s Board in the Mary Hall Suite has been brought up-to-date
· The pathway from the Senior Citizens Club to the Sorrell Court entrance of Oakford Lawn is to be installed with work starting on 9 July, 2018.
· Mrs Lewis-Clarke, Cllrs Peart met at Oakford Lawn with Mr Paul Wright from Wester Power and Mr Toby Smith to discuss the provision of electricity to install CCTV and lighting in the History Garden.
· Councillors were invited to attend training for GDPR together with office staff on Wednesday 23 May 2018
· The Leat along Crossley Moor Road has been cleared by the Community Payback Team
· The Audit for 2017/2018 has been completed
· Complaints have been received concerning the state of Longford Lane. The Office have contacted Tegan Preston, Devon County Council Highways and have been informed that DCC have been awarded extra money from Central Government in the form of a resilience fund.  Longford Lane has been put forward for treatment using this money and the proposal is to carry out full resurfacing work to the worst affected areas.  This work will be undertaken in this financial year, but DCC are unable to provide a firm date, but it will be prior to April, 2019.  In the meantime DCC will continue to repair any defects that meet their criteria for immediate intervention.
· The roadway from Abbey Stationers to the Senior Citizens Club imminently.  This work is being carried out by the Town Council to remove the dangerous potholes, but they accept no responsibility for this area and this is a one off project.
· We have had our annual Health and Safety check with Ellis Whittam and Mrs Lewis-Clarke is carrying out the necessary work from this meeting.  Mr Jim Stowe, H & S Officer from Ellis Whittam has booked a half-day session with Mr Turner and Mr Hedges whilst they carry out their job enabling him to assess and see if there are any other topics that need a Risk Assessment.  He will also be able offer some practical coaching on manual handing, via a theory session and they will be issued with a certificate of attendance.  This session is covered within our Ellis Whittam H R appointment.
Society of Local Council Clerks

Regional Training Seminar – Wednesday 18 April, 2018

Cllr Dempster and I attended this Regional Training Seminar which was held in Falmouth.

The Seminar was opened by the Society of Local Council Clerks President, Mr David Preston. 

Presentations were as follows:

Positive Psychology – Practical applications for use at work

This session covered what is Positive Psychology; internal and external factors; people and events and how they each affect us; Habits; the “halo” effect; life as a timeline; significant emotional events; attentional bias modification ; positivity and how to improve personal performance & positivity.

· How people and events effect behaviour was broken down as follows:

S
Stimulus – what happens to begin communication?
M
The history of previous communications

E
Yours and their emotional reaction

R
Typically what you do

T
The result of each interaction

E
How you think it went and your/their behaviour

Employing Volunteers: Are you covered?

This session discussed using volunteers:  volunteers are valuable but the Council should maintain a list of all its volunteers and their activities; what domestic and commercial equipment is used with a Risk Assessment being in place covering what Personal Protective Equipment volunteers are provided with and what training they have received.  The Council’s written procedures should include Volunteers.

Insurance:  this should cover Employer’s liability (which should provide cover for all employees, councillors and volunteers in case they are injured whilst carrying out a council activity; public liability and personal accident.

The Council has a responsibility to ensure that all Employee’s including Volunteers have a safe working environment.  The Employees including Volunteers also have a responsibility to ensure they have a safe working environment.

A Risk Assessment should be completed for all of the council’s responsibilities, should be reviewed annually unless a change has occurred and a common sense approach should be taken.  The Council should check its policy to ensure that the following are covered:

· That there is no age restrictions for Employers’ and Public Liability or for Personal Accident

· Personal accident should cover Employees, Councillors and Volunteers if they are injured whilst carrying out a Council activity and unable to continue with their normal work.

· A Risk Assessment should be completed for all of the Councils responsibilities, should be reviewed annually unless a change occurs and a common sense approach should be taken.

Update on GDPR

This session was discussed and covered terminology, Principles, Lawfulness of Processing; Processing of Special Categories of Personal Data; Data Controllers which is the Town Council and Data Processors which is the Town Clerk/Office Staff.

Financial Update

An update was given on the new Audit Regime for 2017/18.  Councils where gross receipts nor gross payments exceed £25,000 are exempt authorities.

This was a very informative event both by the topics that were covered, but also by networking with other Clerks.

73/18
Minutes

Community Hall Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 9 May 2018.  Approved
Recreation/Footpaths/Fountain Committee:  Cllr Jones presented the minutes of the meeting held on 9 May, 2018.  Approved

Finance Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 16 May 2018.  Adopted

Works, Services & Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 2 & 16 May, 2018.  Adopted

74/18
Committees:

The election of committee members for the Complaints Committee and Appeals Committee was deferred to the July meeting.
75/18
Representative Reports 
It was agreed that the vacancies for Representative Reports would be deferred to the July meeting.  Vacancies still remain on:

· Devon Association of Local Councils

· Rydon Primary School
· St Michaels Primary School

The following vacancies were filled:

· Ball Clay Heritage - Cllr Thorne to remain as the Council Representative.
· Teignbridge Cycling Forum -  Cllr Bovey

Feoffees - Cllr Peart said that he had attended a recent meeting where they had been brought up-to-date on the renovation of a property in Fore Street where work is to start soon.
Ram Roast Fair - Cllr Jones said that the Ram Roast Fair went very well

Sibelco - Cllr Peart said that Sibelco were very close to appointing a replacement for Mr Keith Lee.

Twinning Association – Cllr Peart said that the Twinning Association were ready for their visitors from Orbec and had fun filled events planned.

76/18
Audit 2017/2018 – Approve Accounting Statements 2017/18

· Completion of Annual Governance Statement 2016/17

The completion of the Annual Governance Statement was read out to councillors, approved and signed by Cllr Peart and the Town Clerk

· Audit 2016/17 – Approve Accounting Statements 2016/17

The Council noted and agreed that this return should be made in accordance with current Audit Regulations.
77/18
Kingsteignton Youth Centre 

· Nominated Charity Trustee:

Resolved:  that Mrs Michelle Lewis-Clarke should be appointed as a Nominated Charity Trustee for the Town Council on the Management Committee of Kingsteignton Youth Centre.  A letter will be sent to the Management Committee confirming this.
· Councillors were passed a copy of the Kingsteignton Youth Centre Impact Report for information.  Noted
78/18
Allocation of CIL Funds received from TDC £52,627.73

At the end of April, the Town Council received a payment of £52,627.73 from Teignbridge District Council for CIL funding.   

Resolved: that the allocation of spending these funds be deferred to the July Full Council meeting.
The funds received for 2017/18, £53,277.10 were allocated to: 

· Oakford Lawn to cover the cost of the installation of the new metal fence between the Lawn and the History Garden

· To cover the cost of installing CCTV and Lighting in the History Garden

· To install a pathway from the Senior Citizens Club to the Sorrell Court entrance onto the lawn.

· To tarmac the lane leading from Redmaynes/Abbey Stationers to the Senior Citizens Club.  The quote for this work has been approved, but Devon Tarmasters on revisiting the site have said that the edge of the lane and the area of land belonging to Redmaynes will be subject to erosion as there is no defining boundary.  This will have a detrimental effect on the road and in order to alleviate this problem an edging will need to be installed.  The cost of this will be in the region of £1500/£2000
Resolved:  that a budget of £1500 be approved to cover the cost of the installation of a boundary between the Lane and Redmaynes property if required in order that the resurfacing of the Lane can be completed.  Payment to be made from CIL funds.
79/18
CCTV/Lighting – History Garden, Oakford Lawn

An update was provided by Mrs Lewis-Clarke, Deputy Town Clerk.
Mrs Lewis- Clarke met with Cllr Peart, Mr Toby Smith, Mr Andy Stephens from Sound and Visual and Western Power Distribution regarding electricity supply.   She is also:

· I have a meeting on 7 June 2018 to discuss with Mr Smith the lighting and timings etc. PC Derbyshire to be in attendance.  Cllr Jones to attend the meeting as Cllr Peart unable to make this.

· I have arranged today for three quotes from Electricians for the costing of laying the electric cable from the pole to the CCTV.  

· I am trying to arrange a meeting with Father Smith to discuss the positioning of a box on the tower at St Michaels Church Tower for the transferring the signal for the CCTV.  
I have contacted Western Power and they have confirmed that it is up to the Town Council to arrange a Wayleave, which is the responsibility of the landowner.  Cllr Peart said that it was suggested that if the pole came further over it could go inside the Sub Station, which already has a Wayleave then the Town Council would not have to pay for one.  Western Power say that we do not apply for the Wayleave until such time as we now where we are going to sight the pole.  Mrs Lewis-Clarke to speak to Western Power regarding this.
80/18
To review Risk Assessments

The members had been passed a copy of the Financial Risk Assessment and Risk Assessment – Management Control prior to the meeting.

Resolved:  that these Risk Assessments be approved following the addition of payments of BACS payments being added
81/18
Policies for adoption

Members had been passed copies of the Polices: CCTV Policy Statement, Subject Access Request Policy and Breach Notification Policy/Breach Notification Form for approval.

Resolved:  that these Policies be adopted and reviewed in 6 months’ time.
82/18
To discuss and approve leave of absence from Cllr Stevenson

This item was referred from the May Full Council Meeting.

Resolved:  that a letter should be sent to Cllr Stevenson asking him how he was and if he still would like a three month leave of absence from the Council approved.  This has been approved by the Council if required and will cease at the beginning of September, 2018.
83/18
Health and Safety Training Event
Members were asked to consider sending Mrs Lakin and Mrs Lewis-Clarke on the IOSH Managing Safety Training event being run by Ellis Whittam at the Exeter Court Hotel, Exeter at a cost of £445 per person.  This is a four day event, which has an examination at the end and covers:

· Risk Assessment

· Risk Control

· Health & Safety Legislation

· Common Hazards

· Investigating Accidents and Incidents

· Measure Performance

· Environmental protection

Resolved:  that Mrs Lakin and Mrs Lewis-Clarke should attend the IOSH Managing Safety Training but should ensure that the Office is covered whilst they are away from the office.

84/18
Correspondence

· A Community Right to Bid request has been submitted to Teignbridge District Council for the green piece of land at the junction of Hackney Lane and Greenhill Way.  An acknowledgement has been received and a decision on whether it should be listed or not as an asset of community value will be made before 13 July, 2018.
· Change of Signatories on NatWest Bank Account – It was resolved that:

· The signing rules in the current mandate, for the accounts detailed in section 2, be replaced in accordance with section 4; and/or

· The authorised signatories in the current mandate, for the accounts detailed in 2, be changed in accordance with sections 5 and 6 and the current mandate will continue as amended.
Resolved:  that Cllr Wickham should sign the forms as the new signatory on the account.  Cllr Wickham asked to call into the office to complete the rest of the forms.

The meeting closed at 9.45 pm

Signed: …………………………………….            Dated: ……………………………..
PAGE  
12

[image: image1.png]